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Houses destroyed in the 1906 San Francisco earthquake 

The earthquake shook down in San Francisco hundreds of thousands of dollars’ worth 
of walls and chimneys. But the conflagration that followed burned up hundreds of 
millions of dollars’ worth of property. There is no estimating within hundreds of millions 
the actual damage wrought.  

Not in history has a modern imperial city been so completely destroyed. San Francisco 
is gone…Its industrial section is wiped out. Its business section is wiped out. Its social 
and residential section is wiped out. The factories and warehouses, the great stores and 
newspaper buildings, the hotels and the palaces of the nabobs, are all gone. Remains 
only the fringe of dwelling houses on the outskirts of what was once San Francisco. 

On Wednesday morning at a quarter past five came the earthquake. A minute later the 
flames were leaping upward. In a dozen different quarters south of Market Street, in the 
working-class ghetto, and in the factories, fires started. There was no opposing the 
flames. There was no organization, no communication. All the cunning adjustments of a 
twentieth century city had been smashed by the earthquake. The streets were humped 



into ridges and depressions, and piled with the debris of fallen walls. The steel rails 
were twisted into perpendicular and horizontal angles. The telephone and telegraph 
systems were disrupted. And the great water-mains had burst. All the shrewd 
contrivances and safeguards of man had been thrown out of gear by thirty seconds' 
twitching of the earth-crust. 

By Wednesday afternoon, inside of twelve hours, half the heart of the city was 
gone…Wednesday night saw the destruction of the very heart of the city...Time and 
again successful stands were made by the fire-fighters, and every time the flames 
flanked around on either side or came up from the rear, and turned to defeat the hard-
won victory. 

The number of the victims of the earthquake will never be known…All night tens of 
thousands fled before the flames. Many of them, the poor people from the labor ghetto, 
had fled all day as well. They had left their homes burdened with possessions. Now and 
again they lightened up, flinging out upon the street clothing and treasures they had 
dragged for miles. 

At nine o'clock Wednesday evening I walked…through miles and miles of magnificent 
buildings and towering skyscrapers. Here was no fire. All was in perfect order. The 
police patrolled the streets. Every building had its watchman at the door. And yet it was 
doomed, all of it. There was no water…At right angles two different conflagrations were 
sweeping down upon it…Surrender was complete… 

At eight o'clock Wednesday evening I passed through Union Square. It was packed with 
refugees. Thousands of them had gone to bed on the grass. Government tents had 
been set up, supper was being cooked, and the refugees were lining up for free meals. 

At half past one in the morning three sides of Union Square were in flames. The fourth 
side, where stood the great St. Francis Hotel was still holding out. An hour later, ignited 
from top and sides the St. Francis was flaming heavenward. Union Square, heaped high 
with mountains of trunks, was deserted. Troops, refugees, and all had retreated… 

On Thursday morning, [d]ay was trying to dawn through the smoke-pall. A sickly light 
was creeping over the face of things. Once only the sun broke through the smoke-pall, 
blood-red…Market Street was piled high with the wreckage, and across the wreckage 
lay the overthrown pillars of the City Hall shattered into short crosswise sections… 

All day Thursday and all Thursday night, all day Friday and Friday night, the flames still 
raged on. 

Friday night saw the flames finally conquered, though not until Russian Hill and 
Telegraph Hill had been swept and three-quarters of a mile of wharves and docks had 
been licked up. 



San Francisco, at the present time, is like the crater of a volcano, around which are 
camped tens of thousands of refugees. All the surrounding cities and towns are jammed 
with the homeless ones, where they are being cared for by the relief committees. The 
refugees were carried free by the railroads to any point they wished to go, and it is 
estimated that over one hundred thousand people have left the peninsula on which San 
Francisco stood. The Government has the situation in hand, and, thanks to the 
immediate relief given by the whole United States, there is not the slightest possibility of 
a famine. The bankers and business men have already set about making preparations 
to rebuild San Francisco. 

 


